Councilmember Duke Bainum

Honolulu City Council

530 S. King Street, Room 202

Honolulu, Hawaii 96813

Dear Councilmember Bainum:





June 1, 2002

The Diamond Head Recreational Master Plan is scheduled to begin construction shortly.  We appreciate the thought and planning from the community that went into creating this Vision Project, but feel that it is important to include the public usage and safety/liability issues in the design, as well.  We suggest a win-win solution to address these issues satisfactorily for all involved.

THE PROBLEM:  There is an important community need that has not been addressed in this plan, despite letters being sent to the project designer.  Diamond Head Park and Beach is highly-used by an island-wide resident population and countless visitors.  It’s a daytime social hub for neighbors, friends, seniors, and others who spend time in the area.  It is a prime recreation area for much of East Oahu.  There is a steady daily flow of surfers, swimmers, windsurfers, kayakers, divers, fishermen, and beachgoers.  Currently posted parking time restrictions were imposed based on the usage that begins daily at 5:00am.  The waters of Diamond Head are the site of national and international surfing and windsurfing meets throughout the year.  On Memorial Day 2002, at 12:30pm, there were 72 cars parked on the mauka side of the road, and 115 on the makai side, within the area bounded by the beach access road on the Waikiki end, and the eastern end of the third lookout on the Kahala end.

The Master Plan calls for the elimination of all parking on the makai side of Diamond Head Road within this area.   Parking will be allowed only on the mauka side of the road.  Besides severely cutting back the amount of available parking, this creates a hazard which has extremely negative safety impacts for park users.  Crossing Diamond Head Road from the mauka parking while carrying kayaks, surfboards, beach and picnic equipment, windsurfers, etc. will be very dangerous.  The road curves and has numerous blind spots.  It is also a well-known illegal speeding zone, and its natural beauty is a distraction from attentive driving for many motorists.  Striping the pavement for bike lanes will not slow traffic, nor alleviate the dangers.  However, parked vehicles are a well-known traffic calming device.

The current parking plan also denies visitors, scenic tours, and the local public access to overlooking one of Oahu’s most spectacular views.  Scenic overlooks are one of the most benign and environmentally responsible ways to promote Hawaii’s natural beauty.   Diamond Head symbolizes Hawaii for many—what a shame to keep it from public view! 

A SOLUTION:  On the makai side, near the asphalt pathway that leads from the road down to the beach, there is a level area of over 60’ X 120’ that could be used for parking.  An opening already exists in the rock wall bounding the area.  The opening could be widened to allow for in and out traffic, or another could be added, providing for one way ingress and egress.  The surface could be paved or gravel-covered.  This would greatly decrease pedestrian traffic walking across Diamond Head Road to reach the beach and park.

We would appreciate your guidance and assistance in making this project work for everyone.

If you need more information, please contact John Cater at 737-4125(h) or 973-9500x5325 (b).

Mahalo,

Diamond Head Beach Park Users
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